
 FOR THE COUNCIL MEETING OF DECEMBER 5, 2017 

 

COUNCIL AGENDA REPORT 
 
 
TO:  City Council 
 
FROM: Planning Commission 
   Prepared by: Director of Community Development 
 
SUBJECT: ZONING TEXT AMENDMENT FOR ACCESSORY DWELLING UNITS 

TITLE 12 OF THE CITY OF SANTA MARIA MUNICIPAL CODE  
 
RECOMMENDATION: 

That the City Council accept the recommendation of the Planning Commission and 
introduce an ordinance for the first reading, and continue to the next meeting for the second 
reading and adoption of the zoning text amendment for accessory dwelling units (Z2017-
0004). 
 
BACKGROUND: 

Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUs) are smaller, second homes located on a residential lot 
with an existing single-family home. They are also called secondary dwelling units, in-law 
apartments, or granny flats. They can be created through the conversion of existing living 
space in a single-family home, and/or through the addition of new building area to an 
existing home (e.g. an apartment over a garage), or by construction of an entirely new 
detached structure. 

Recent State legislation addressing ADUs, including Senate Bill (SB) 1069, Assembly Bill 
(AB) 2299, and AB 2406, was signed by Governor Brown in late September 2016, 
requires that cities and counties in California adopt regulations allowing ADUs by January 
1, 2017. A local draft ordinance was not presented to the City Council within an earlier 
timeframe due to staff resources being directed toward the numerous planning submittals 
in review, as well as plan checks of current construction. In addition, some revisions to 
State statute were provided as recently as October 2017, and staff wanted to ensure that 
the draft ordinance reflected all statutory revisions.  

The new State regulations were intended to make it easier to create ADUs on single-
family residential properties, in an effort to address the shortage of affordable rental units 
in California. The specific provisions of the legislation are described below: 

 SB 1069 was signed by the Governor on September 27, 2016. The bill requires that: 

o Municipal code references to secondary dwelling unit be replaced with the term 
accessory dwelling unit. 

o Local ordinances must state that ADU applications will be approved or disapproved 
within 120 days after a complete application is received. 

o ADUs up to 1,200 square feet or up to 50 percent of the living area in an existing 
dwelling may be permitted. 














